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Faculty, staff achievements, activities . .. 
DR. WARREN L. DUMKE, associate professor of 

physics and physical science, attended the spring 
meeting of the Ohio Section of the American Physical 
Society, April 12-13, at the University of Cincinnati. The 
meeting featured a symposium on "Solid State Physics." 

DR. JOHN L. HUBBARD, associate professor of 
chemistry, attended the 189th National Meeting of the 
American Chemical Society at Miami Beach, Fla., April 
28-May 2. He was chairman of a session of papers on 
"Organophosphorus and Organometallic Compounds" 
in the Division of Organic Chemistry. 

"Evil Empire," an article written by WILLIAM DIEHL, 
professor of journalism, was published in the Spring 1985 
issue of The Masthead, quarterly publication of the Na­
tional Conference of Editorial Writers. The article deals 
with criticism of newspapers and handling of the tradi­
tional role as defender of the public's right to know. 

New vice president 
(Continued from page 1) 
multi-million dollar campus development program with 
private funding - a project that won wide acclaim, both 
in the community and educational sector. 

From 1977 to 1980 he was vice president for ad­
ministration at University of South Florida in Tampa and 
was executive director of the University of South Florida 
Foundation. 

Before going to Florida, Scott was vice president for 
administration at Shippensburg (Pa.) State College. He 
also served as liaison with legislators, external agencies 
and community leaders. 

He held a number of po~itions at Illinois State Univer­
sity in Normal from 1960to1974, including assistant vice 
president for administration. He also served a four-year 
term on city council in Normal and taught courses in the 
College of Education. 

He served in the public schools of Illinois from 1950 to 
1958 including positions as a high school teacher, 
elementary principal, a district supervisor of elementary 
schools and was a superintendent of schools for joint 
school districts. 

Scott received his doctorate in administration and 
higher education from the University of Colorado, 
master's degree in public school administration from 
Western Illinois University and bachelor's degree from 
Carthage (111.) College. 

Scott is a native of Carthage. He and his wife, Joyce, 
have one daughter, Nicole, age nine. He also served in 
the U.S. Navy. 

Professor of management, 
Dr. Kademani, dead at 55 

Dr. Gurubasappa Kademani, 55, of 1611 Campbell 
Drive, Huntington, former chairman of the Department 
of Management, died May 22 in St. Mary's Hospital after 
a long illness. Burial was in Woodmere Memorial Park. 

Dr. Kademani, who was born in Hubli, India, had been 
a member of the Marshall faculty since 1973. He receiv­
ed hTs gfi/D. degree from the University of Georgia. 

Survivors include his wife, Sudha Mogli Kademani, 
and a son, Meghanad. Contributions in his honor are be­
ing made to the Marshall University Foundation for the 
College of Business Scholarship Fund. 
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MARIA CARMEN RIDDEL, assistant professor of 
modern languages, attended the 12th Annual Con­
ference of Latin American Studies, April 17-21, in Albu­
querque, N.M. 

DR. CHONG W. KIM, chairman of the Department of 
Management, presented a paper, "Some Problems of 
Korean Multinational Corporations in the U.S.," at the 
Second Annual Pan-Pacific Conference, May 11-15, in 
Seoul, Korea. He also was chairman of a paper session. 

DR. JOHN W. FOSTER, associate professor of 
microbiology, was an invited speaker May 16 at Cornell 
University. His topic was "Genetics of NAD 
metabolism/Global control in Salmonella typhimurium." 

Center moving here 
(Continued from page 1) 
Regents through allocations to Marshall. 

"Obviously, we are very pleased the Board of Regents 
has expressed this level of confidence in Marshall 
University," President Dale F. Nitzschke said. "Although 
CERI will be independent from Marshall's Center for 
Regional Progress, I'm certain the two centers will be 
able to complement their respective efforts - to the 
benefit of the entire state." 

Nitzschke said plans are being developed to imple­
ment the transfer of CERI to Marshall under the leader­
ship of Dr. Robert F. Maddox, associate vice president 
for academic affairs and dean of the Graduate School. A 
full-time director will be employed soon, he said. 

Ginsberg said the Regents' resolution takes into ac­
count the recent creation of a new State Department of 
Commerce and legislation providing for specific involve­
ment of institutions of higher education in the work of 
the Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity. He said 
CERI will work with the institutions in ways that will be 
complementary to those of the new agency. 

Maddox said CERI will emphasize providing expertise 
from faculty members throughout the state to specific 
problems, basic and applied research, and employee 
training needs of businesses and industries. 

"We're excited about the opportunities CERI opens up 
throughout the state," Maddox said. 11 Assignment of that 
responsibility places Marshall University in the hub of a 
program that can have a tremendous impact on West 
Virginia's economy in the months and years ahead." 

Retired mathematics teacher, 
Berfitt Jordan, dead at 70 

Berfitt Jordan, 70, of 1416 Charleston Ave., a retired 
member of the faculty of the Department of 
Mathematics, died Saturday in Cabell Huntington 
Hospital. Burial was Monday at Mount Zion Cemetery 
near Milton. 

Professor Jordan joined the faculty in 1960 and retired 
in 1980 as an associate professor. He taught at Iaeger 
and Point Pleasant high schools before coming to Mar­
shall. He received the bachelor's and master's degrees 
from Marshall. 

Survivors include his wife, Francis Vaughan Jordan; 
three daughters, Linda Brobst of Huntington, Diana 
Hodges of Bridge City, Tex., and Nora Dee Jordan, at 
home; and two sons, Robert Jordan of Salem, Ore., and 
Charles Jordan of Milton. 

Center to aid industry moving here 
The Regents Center for Education and Research with 

Industry (CERI) will be transferred to Marshall and the 
university will assume responsibility for operation of the 
statewide program, Dr. Leon H. Ginsberg, chancellor, has 
announced. 

He said the board was making an initial allocation of 
$100,000 to Marshall to operate the center. 

"CERI was established by the Board of Regents in 1983 
to foster contributions from the state's colleges and 
universities toward West Virginia's long-term economic 
development," Ginsberg said. It has operated from the 
board's central office in a cooperative relationship with 
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the state's public and private colleges and universities. 
"It is more appropriate for the center to be campus 

centered with all of the resources available," Ginsberg 
said. 

"Although the center will be located at Marshall, it 
will extend to all the campuses and will have staff in 
several counties, including Cabell, Kanawha and Ohio, 
and will continue to work with colleges and universities 
statewide," he added. 

He said CERI will be operated as a separate entity on 
campus and will receive funding from the Board of 
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New vp for advancement named 
Dr. Keith L. Scott of Canoga 

Park, Calif., has been selected as 
Marshall University's vice presi­
dent for institutional advance­
ment, President Dale F. Nitzschke 
has announced. 

Scott, currently vice president 
for university advancement at 
California State University­
Northridge, will assume his duties 
as soon as possible, Nitzschke said. 

"I am extremely pleased that 
Keith Scott has accepted the offer 
to head one of Marshall 
University's most important divi­
sions," Nitzschke said. "Beyond 
the fact he is a mature, greatly-

Dr. Scott 

experienced administrator, he has a most attractive per­
sonality. I believe the many people in our region who 
will be working with him truly will enjoy the experience." 

As vice president for institutional advancement, Scott 
will be responsible for supervision of the offices of 

Development, Alumni Affairs, University Relations and 
Student Recruitment. He also will serve as executive 
director of the Marshall University Foundation, Inc. 

Scott originally went to the Northridge campus, 
located in the Los Angeles area, in 1980 as vice president 
for administration and development and was appointed 
vice president for university advancement in August 
1983. At Northridge he was a member of the university's 
Senior Executive Group. He created and directed a 

(Continued on page 8) 

Classes set Saturday, June 29 

Saturday, June 29, will be a class day for students 
and faculty as a make-up day for an extended In­
dependence Day holiday. 

The university will be closed Thursday and Fri­
day, July 4 and 5. While classes will be conducted 
Saturday, June 29, university offices will not be 
open that day. 

Journalism accredited, ups standards 
The W. Page Pitt School of Journalism has been 

awarded national accreditation and tougher admissions 
standards will go into effect this fall, according to Direc­
tor Deryl R. Leaming. 

Leaming said the Accrediting Council on Education in 
Journalism and Mass Communications announced ac­
creditation for six years following a thorough review of 
the journalism program including an on-site visit by a 
four-person team in February. 

"We were inspected specifically in our news-editorial, 
broadcast journalism and public relations sequences, 
and we also were examined for 'unit accreditation'," 

Leaming explained. "That means every part of our work 
was reviewed." 

The program was accredited in the news-editorial se­
quence only before the latest accreditation process. 

As for the new admission standards, Leaming said 
before being admitted to the journalism program incom­
ing freshmen and transfer students must complete 30 
academic hours including English 101 and 102 and Jour­
nalism 101 and maintain at least a 2.25 grade point 
average. Applicants also must pass standardized English, 
grammar and typing tests. 



TINY: 
'Voice of Marshal/' 
hanging it up ... 

President Dale F. Nitzschke called her the "real voice 
of Marshall." All of you on campus probably know her as 
the "may I help you" lady. 

She's Juanita Mae Moser, but if that doesn't "ring a 
bell," then "Tiny" no doubt will. 

Tiny - she's five feet tall - will be answering her last 
Marshall telephone call June 28 as she will be retiring 
after 13 years as the telephone switchboard operator and 
17 years total as a Marshall employee. 

"Many might think the basketball and football broad­
casters are the voice of Marshall, but this lady truly is the 
voice of Marshall," President Nitzschke said in introduc­
ing Mrs. Moser at the Commencement luncheon in May 
honoring retirees. 

"It's been a great job," Mrs. Moser said in an inter­
view. "I like the people, I like talking to them and I like 
helping them. I love Marshall and while I'm ready to 
retire, I hate to leave because Marshall has been good to 
me." 

She said her husband, Raymond, retired more than a 
year ago as parts manager for a truck sales company and 
they look forward to traveling, including visiting their 
son, his wife and their two grandsons in Evergreen, Colo. 
Their son is Dr. William Scott Moser, a metallurgist. 
Gardening at home also is high on her agenda. 

The job has become much more demanding over the 
years as student enrollment has almost doubled since 
she first came, Mrs. Moser said. She now handles 1,500 to 
2,000 calls a day including placing 300 on the long 
distance Dial Automatic Internally Network (DAIN). 

Mrs. Moser said one of the most difficult times was 
when she first took over the job during a series of bomb 
threats and she was the first to receive the calls. 

Mrs. Juanita Mae "Tiny" Moser at console 

Her advice to her successor: "Be patient. Really get to 
know the campus and people and have a good ability to 
remember names and numbers so you can be of greater 
help to callers." 

She put the interview "on hold" for a minute. "Let me 
get these calls - they're stacking up," she said, returning 
to her console tucked away on the second floor of the 
Sorrell Maintenance Building. 

"Marshall - may I help you," she responds once again. 

17 retirees' service totals 252 years 
Seventeen faculty and staff members, including a pro­

fessor distinguished in plant studies, are retiring at Mar­
shall University this year. 

Dr. Howard L. Mills, professor of biological sciences 
with a specialty in botany, joined the Marshall faculty in 
September 1951 and has been involved in research, rang­
ing from how to grow vegetation to prevent the spread of 
the African desert to cultivating orchids. 

The retirement list includes three well-known Marshall 
personalities who earlier announced plans to retire. They 
are Dr. Robert W. Coon, vice president and dean of the 
School of Medicine, nine years at Marshall; Marvin E. 
Billups, director of personnel, 14 years, and Nancy P. 
Hindsley, coordinator cultural events, 13 years. 

The retirees, who have a combined total of 252 years 
of service with the university, were honored at the Com­
mencement luncheon May 11 at Memorial Student 
Center. 

Other faculty members retiring are Robert J. Dils, 
associate professor of physics and physical science, after 
21 years of service; Dr. Talmadge R. Huston, associate 
professor of family and community health, 11 years; 
Mary S. Kopp, assistant professor of nursing, 18 years; 
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Dr. Milton Rosenbaum, distinguished visiting professor 
of psychiatry, seven years; Walter Sawaniewski, 
associate professor of English, 22 years, and Margaret D. 
Vass, assistant professor of education, 27 years. 

Other staff members retiring include Martha Allen­
baugh, registered nurse, pharmacology, after two years; 
Reathel Blankenship, building service worker, 10 years; 
Mary B. Brown, storekeeper, Department of Chemistry, 
16 years; Homer Curry, carpenter, six years; Marilyn 
Kooiker, secretary, Department of Speech, 10 years; 
Russell Mccomas, routeman in plant operations, 15 
years, and Juanita Moser, telephone operator, 17 years. 

HELP - Give us the envelopes, please 

Do you have more campus mail envelopes than you 
need and would like to reduce your stack? 

Well, Accounts Payable Division of the Office of 
Financial Affairs has sent out a request for campus mail 
envelopes. Thomas Dorsey asked that any department 
with extras to send them to Accounts Payable, Old Main 
202, or call extension 6488. 

J 

t 
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Serving MU _ _______ _ 
Staff members honored 
for 775 years' service 

They consisted of secretaries, a locksmith, a plumber, 
painter, librarian, building service workers and the 
finance director to name a few and they have given more 
than 775 years of service to Marshall University. · 

Thirty-three members of the classified staff with at 
least 20 years of service were honored at Memorial Stu­
dent Center last month at a reception sponsored by 
President Dale F. Nitzschke and hosted by the Classified 
Staff Council. 

At right, recognized for at least 25 years service, from 
left, back row, are Floyd Mcsweeney, painter foreman; 
Carnell Snow, superintendent of building services; Cletis 
Richards, building engineer, housing maintenance, and 
Richard Vass, director of finance. From left, front row, 
are Grace Haeberle, administrative assistant to the presi­
dent; Garnet Chambers, assistant librarian, and Richard 
Osburn, locksmith. Not pictured are Phyllis Caldwell, ad­
ministrative aide, Office of Student Affairs; Mary Clark, 
office manager, plant operations; Zanna Crager, 
secretary, Office of the Registrar; Mildred Ford, person­
nel officer, and James Wallace, vehicle repairs super­
visor. 

Honored for at least 20 years of service, from left, back 
row, are John Hagan, plumber foreman; Marvin Fulton, 
production supervisor, Computer Center; Beverly Ball, 
secretary, Community College; Dr. James Harless, direc­
tor of admissions; Shirley Dyer, supervisor of publica­
tions, Office of Publications; Jackie Paul, secretary, Of­
fice of Vice President for Support Services; Charles Ed­
wards, building service worker; Norman Miller, police of­
ficer; and Horace Cochran, building service worker. From 
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Four Marshall people were cited for 30 years or more ser­
vice. From left are Ethelene Holley, secretary in the Of­
fice of Alumni Affairs, 43 years; Edna Ball, secretary in 
the College of Education, 31 years; Delores Wise, book 
bindery assistant, 30 years, and Ray Thompson, electri­
cian, housing, 31 years. 

left, front row, are Opal Ellis, building service worker; 
Geraldine Pope, chief library clerk; Worthy Richardson, 
building service worker; Elfriede Beaver, office manager, 
School of Medicine, and Lola Stratton, housing ad­
ministrator, Office of Housing. Not pictured are Ruth 
Daniel, clerk, Office of the Registrar; Gene Kuhn, special 
projects coordinator, and Dorothy Smith, director of pur­
chasing. 

(Marshall University photos by Rick Haye) 



THE ARTS • Chamber festival • Summer theater 

• Forum 85-86 • Dance concert 

Chamber 10 riverfront concert today 
The third annual Chamber 10, Huntington Chamber 

Music Festival, will be a highlight of the area's summer 
arts scene providing quality programming for local 
chamber music lovers, according to Director James 
McWhorter, instructor of music. 

A subscription series of five evening concerts in Smith 
Recital Hall and an afternoon concert at the Huntington 
Galleries are scheduled, along with the return of last 
year's popular noontime "Brown Bag" concerts with a 
new addition, the "Twilight Concert," at Harris River­
front Park in downtown Huntington. 

The first free concert will be the "Twilight Concert" at 
6:30 p.m. today, June 13, at Harris Riverfront Park. The 
public is invited to bring a picnic supper, lawn chairs and 
the entire family to hear Handel's "Water Music" and 
other works by Bach and Roman featuring Marshall 
music faculty members Patricia Green, violin, and Ted 
Heger, oboe. 

Other free "Brown Bag" concert series at noon are 
scheduled Monday, June 24, at Johnson Memorial 
United Methodist Church; Monday, July 1, at B'nai 
Shalom Temple and Monday, July 8, at the Cabell Coun­
ty Public Library. 

A favorite concert group will again perform when the 
Marshall Artists Series in conjunction with Chamber 10 
presents the Charleston String Quartet at 8 p.m. Monday, 

June 17, in Smith Recital Hall. Works will include 
Schubert, Bartok and Beethoven. 

Violinist Charles Sherba, concertmaster of the 
Charleston Symphony Orchestra, will join McWhorter 
and Marchant in a program of Beethoven, Brahms and 
Dvorak in the third evening concert Wednesday, June 19. 

Headlining the fourth evening program Tuesday, July 
2, will be baritone Paul Balshaw, dean of the College of 
Fine Arts, and Charleston Soprano Renay Conlin, 
performing music by Ravel, Debussy and Schumann. 
Also on the program will be Charleston Symphony Con­
ductor Thomas Conlin, piano, and MU faculty members 
Dr. James Taggart, piano, Dr. Deborah Egekvist, flute, 
and McWhorter. 

Woodwind repertoire will be the feature of the Thurs­
day, July 11, evening concert with varied works for winds 
and piano including Villa-Lobos, Nielsen, Beethoven and 
Poulenc played by Klif Hodgkin, bassoon, and Marsha 
Palmer, horn, Charleston; Christopher Philpotts, oboe, 
Cincinnati, Karin Edwards, piano, Milwaukee, Wis., and 
MU music faculty members Dr. Donald Williams, 
clarinet and Egekvist. 

The final in the subscription series will be a 3 p.m. per­
formance Sunday, July 14, at Huntington Galleries, with 
music by Bach, Reinecke and Tcherepnin. Musicians in­
clude Joseph E. Line, harpsichord, McWhorter, Williams 
and Egekvist, all of the MU music faculty. 

Half-price tickets available for Forum Series 
Live ragtime music, a one-woman play depicting the on a film tour entitled "Ireland - Gems of the Emerald 

life of one of America's best known poets and film visits Isle." 
to such places as the Swiss Alps, Ireland and along the Ken Creed's travelogue film, "Alaska -A Tourist Spec-
route of the Orient Express will be featured on Marshall tacular," will be presented April 3. 
University's 1985-86 Forum Series. Closing the Forum's 1985-86 season April 30 will be the 

Nancy P. Hindsley, MU cultural events coordinator, one woman play, "Belle of Amherst." 
said the Forum Division, Marshall Artists Series, will 
feature eight programs including six film lectures, a 
musical show and the play about poet Emily Dickinson. 

Season memberships for all eight Forum programs are 
available at a cost of $30 for adults and $15 for youth 
age 17 and under. Marshall faculty and staff members 
may buy tickets for one-half regular price and retired 
faculty members are admitted free. 

The opening program, Sept. 19, will feature a film lec­
ture by Andre De La Varre Jr. He will provide the nar­
rative for a tour of Switzerland from the highest summits 
of the Alps to the semitropical resorts of southern 
Switzerland. 

On Oct. 18, Clay Francisco's film lecture, "Americans 
in Paris," will retrace the past and enjoy the present 
Paris. 

"The Orient Express," a film-lecture story of one of the 
world's most glamorous and renowned trains as cap­
tured by Kathleen Dusek, will be presented Nov. 1. 

The Dec. 3 presentation will switch from trains to 
travel on the mighty Mississippi back into a time and 
place where the plantation aristocracy lived like princes. 

The Manhattan Rhythm Kings will come to campus 
Jan. 28, singing, dancing and playing a variety of in­
struments. 

On March 3, William Stockdale will take Forum-goers 
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Footpath concert Saturday 
Footpath Dance Company of Cleveland, in residence 

on campus through June 22, will present a fu 11 company 
concert at 8 p.m. Saturday in Old Main Auditorium. 

The company, which also was in residence here last 
year, is sponsored by the Institute for the Arts with 
assistance from the West Virginia Arts and Humanities 
Council, Department of Culture and History. Concert 
tickets are $4 general admission and $2 for students 
under18. 

Information is available in the Institute office, Old 
Main 112. 

U Theatre play June 27 
Marshall University Summer Theatre will present the 

production "Come Back to the 5 and Dime, Jimmy Dean, 
Jimmy Dean" June 27, 28 and 29 in Old Main 
Auditorium. 

Other summer productions will include "The Elephant 
Man" July 11, 12and13 and "Mrs. McThing" July 25, 26 
and 27. Auditions for parts for the first two plays have 
been conducted and tryouts for "Mrs. McThing" will be 
July 1 and 2. 

) 

_) ) 
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-COLLEGE OF EDUCATION--­
/t's going to be tougher to get in and out 

More demanding requirements for both admission and 
graduation in teacher education for new students will be 
in effect with the fall term in the College of Education, 
according to Dean Allen Mori. 

Admission standards have been raised from 2.0 to 2.5. 
All candidates for admission also will have to pass 
preprofessional skills tests measuring reading, writing, 
mathematics, speaking and listening, Dr. Mori said. 

Students will have to maintain the 2.5 grade average 
throughout the program to be certified by the college. 
Graduates also will have to pass a comprehensive test in 
their major to show mastery of content. 

The dean said more emphasis will be given to 
classroom experience as students will be placed in the 
public schools earlier, starting with the first two educa­
tion courses. 

Additionally, student teachers will be much more 
closely supervised due to national accreditation and 

state policies as well as additional standards set by the 
college, he said. 

In the past, 24 student teachers were assigned to one 
Marshall faculty supervisor and about four faculty visits 
were made during the semester of student teaching the 
senior year. He said the college's goal is to reduce the 
student-teacher ratio to 12 to 1 and state certification 
standards could require as many as 12 visits. 

Dr. Mori said closer checks will be made to make sure 
supervising teachers within the school systems are good 
role models for student teachers. 

The college also is revising courses and has extensive 
plans to reorganize the departmental structure of the 
college to place more emphasis on teacher education 
and to provide greater leadership in developing creative 
approaches in preparing future teachers. 

But while it will be tougher to get in and out of the 
program, Dr. Jack Maynard, associate dean, said the col­
lege will provide greater help to students in advising and 
testing. He also said the college will be recruiting 
students who are more likely to succeed. 

Deutsch, Kim to head English, management 
New chairmen have been named for the Departments 

of English and Management, according to Dr. Alan B. 
Gould, acting vice president for academic affairs. 

Dr. Leonard J. Deutsch has assumed new duties as 
head of the English Department and Dr. Chong Kim, who 
had been serving as acting chairman of the Management 
Department, is the new chairman. 

Deutsch, a member of the faculty since 1970, now 
heads the largest department on campus in terms of 
number of faculty members and student enrollment. 

Gould said Deutsch was recommended by the English 
faculty with final approval given by President Dale F. 
Nitzschke. Dr. David E. Stooke, associate professor of 
English, had been serving as acting chairman and will 
return to duties as a full-time faculty member. 

The Department of English has 28 faculty members 

National meet success; 
all help appreciated 

Marshall's hosting of a national forensic tournament 
has been termed an overwhelming success and faculty, 
staff, security and maintenance personnel have been 
given special thanks for their help. 

Dr. William N. Denman, professor of speech, said he 
appreciated all the assistance from Marshall people dur­
ing the National Forensic Association's Fifteenth Annual 
National Championship Tournament in Individual 
Events, April 25-29. 

He said approximately 800 students along with faculty 
coaches from 107 colleges and universities participated. 

"The cooperation we received from Marshall people 
was just tremendous and the participants left our cam­
pus with a good feeling about Marshall, asking when we 
might serve as host again," Dr. Denman said. 
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and offers classes for about 3,000 students a year. 
Born in The Bronx, N.Y., Deutsch received the 

bachelor's and master's degrees from City College of 
New York and the doctorate from Kent State University. 

Gould said Kim, who had been acting chairman for the 
past year, was selected following a national search. 

He received his doctoral degree from The Ohio State 
University, master's degree from Miami (Ohio) University 
and bachelor's degree from YonSei University in Seoul, 
Korea. 

Before joining the College of Business faculty in 1977, 
he taught at Rider College in New Jersey, was a graduate 
assistant and associate at Miami University and Ohio 
State and taught English in a Korean Army school. He 
also was a lieutenant in the Korean Army. 

Faculty salary guidelines 
available from chairpersons 

Copies of the Board of Regents' GUIDELINES AND 
INTERPRETATIONS regarding faculty salary increases 
for 1985-86 have been placed in the hands of each 
chairperson. 

If you have questions after having examined this 
material, contact me at Ext. 6780. 

The Department of Finance and Administration must 
approve expenditure schedules before contracts for 
1985-86 can be distributed. F&A's submission deadline 
for these schedules was June 11. Based on past ex­
perience, board staff members think it unlikely contracts 
will reach us before July 15. 

Frank Aldred, 
Marshall representative, 
Board of Regents' Advisory 
Council of Faculty 



Maddox, Woodward 
authors of new book 

A reference book on World War I written by two Mar­
shall University historians is being published as part of a 
14-volume series, "Wars of the United States." 

The book, compiled by Dr. David R. Woodward and 
Dr. Robert Franklin Maddox, is entitled "America and 
World War I: A Selected Annotated Bibliography of 
English-Language Sources." The general editor of the 
series, Dr. Richard L. Blanco, has described it as "the 
best annotated selection of printed data in English on 
the stirring era between 1914 and 1919." The book is be­
ing published by Garland Publishing. 

Woodward and Maddox cover subjects ranging from 
war film and literature to civil-military relations to 
women and the war. In addition, they devote much of 
the book to the home front. 

Maddox, at Marshall since 1966, is associate vice 
president for academic affairs and dean of Marshall's 
Graduate School, as well as acting director of develop­
ment. 

Woodward, who joined the Marshall faculty in 1970, is 
chairman of the Department of History. 

Mabee writes book 
on interpreting Bible 

The chairman of Marshall University's Department of 
Religious Studies is the author of the first in a series of 
books dealing with interpretation of the Bible. 

The 151-page volume, "Reimagining America, A 
Theological Critique of the American Mythos and 
Biblical Hermeneutics," was written by Dr. Charles 
Mabee. 

Published by Mercer University Press of Macon, Ga., 
the book is now being distributed to bookstores. Dr. 
Mabee also is editor of the series entitled "Studies in 
American Bibi ical Hermeneutics" and said a second 
volume, written by another author, has been accepted 
for publication. It is a study of New Testament 
theologians. 

Terming the series experimental, he said the books are 
designed to bridge the gap between specialists who inter­
pret the. Bible and interested critical readers . 

" The idea behind the first book is that the Bible is 
'America's book' and yet problems persist about how 
one goes about reading the Bible," Dr. Mabee said. "This 
is seen in the modern context in which so many view­
points exist - fundamentalists, evangelicals and liberal 
bib I ical interpreters." 

Home economics chairperson 
selected for national lecture 

The chairperson of the Department of Home 
Economics has been selected in national competition to 
deliver the American Home Economics Association 
Commemorative Lecture in Philadelphia June 24-27. 

Dr. Carole A. Vickers was selected for the honor by the 
Awards Committee of the 33,000-member AHEA. 
Carolyn Townsley, chairman of the Awards Committee, 
said Dr. Vickers will receive $2,000, a commemorative 
plaque and the opportunity to present a lecture at the 
AHEA Annual Meeting and Exposition in Philadelphia . 

The title of Dr. Vickers' lecture will be "Effective 
Public Policy: A Question of Attitude." The lecture also 
is scheduled to be published in the Journal of Home 
Economics. 
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Briefs 
Purchase orders for food required 

Effective July 1, all food service orders at campus 
facilities must be accompanied by a purchase order 
number and requisition, according to Ray Welty, direc­
tor of auxiliary services. 

Welty said the requisition should indicate the approx­
imate number of persons to be served and the estimated 
dollar value to be encumbered. 

He also said each department that regularly uses cam­
pus food service is encouraged to establish an open 
charge requisition for such orders as coffee and 
doughnuts. 

New blood donor hours announced 
The American Red Cross Blood Center in Huntington 

has changed its donor hours to make giving blood more 
convenient, according to Jeanette Rowsey, public rela­
tions director. 

Hours are 1 to 4 p.m. Monday and Tuesday, 2 to 6 p.m. 
Wednesday and Thursday and 9 a.m. to noon Friday. Ms. 
Rowsey said walk-ins are accepted and babysitting and 
transportation can be provided. Information is available 
at 522-0328. 

Upward Bound program re-funded 
Marshal I has been awarded a $150,537 grant by the 

U.S. Department of Education to continue the Upward 
Bound program through May, 1986, according to 
Jacquelyn Hersman, director. 

Part of the Division of Student Affairs' programming 
since 1973, Upward Bound provides educational support 
and experiences for disadvantaged high school students 
who show potential for successful post secondary educa­
tion . 

Ms. Hersman said the Marshall program serves 60 
students during the academic year and 50 students who 
come to campus in the summer. It serves seven schools 
in Cabell, Wayne and Mingo counties. 

News Letter on two-week schedule 
The Marshall University News Letter publishes every 

two weeks in the summer with the deadline for submis­
sion of copy 10 a.m. Tuesday the week of publication. 

The News Letter is d istributed every other Thursday 
during the summer. Deadline for submiss ion of copy fo r 
the June 27 issue is 10 a.m. Tu esday, June 25, in Old M ain 
Room 102, Office of University Relations . Telephone 
number is 696-6453. 

Sortet completes doctorate 
Judith Pinson Sortet, associate dean of the 

School of Nursing at Marshall University, has been 
awarded a doctorate in education administration, 
according to Dr. Alan B. Gould, acting vice presi­
dent for academic affairs . 

Dr. Sortet, who has been at Marshall since 1981, 
received the degree from West Virginia University 
in cooperation with Marshall University and the 
West Virginia College of Graduate Studies. 

The title of her dissertation was "Perceptions of 
Nursing Education Administrators and Nursing Ser­
vice Administrators Regarding Associate Degree 
and Baccalaureate Degree Nurses in Hospitals." 
She received associate and bachelor's degrees in 
nursing from Marshall and a master's degree in 
nursing from The Ohio State University. 
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Staff advisory group to BOR reports 
NOTE: The following report on the M ay 14 meeting of 

the Advisory Council of Classified Employees to the 
West Virginia Board of Regents was submitted by Ken­
neth R. Reffeitt, Marshall representative to the counci l. 

The Advisory Council of Classified Employees to the 
Board of Regents met May 14, 1985, in the Conference 
Room of the Drain-Jordan Library, West Virginia State 
College, Institute. 

The meeting was called to order at 9 a.m. by Clifton 
Neal, chairman. Four new council members were in­
troduced. 

The following agenda items were presented and action 
taken as noted: 

1. Minutes of April 2 meeting were approved with 
minor corrections. 

2. Mr. Neal reported on the May Board of Regents 
meeting, concluded the previous day. Mr. Neal interven­
ed before the classified portion of the personal services 
budget was adopted by the board and secured a delay of 
their action until we met. He stated we needed to make a 
recommendation that day to the executive committee 
(officers) of the BOR concerning the disposition of the 
surplus in classified personal service appropriations. 
There is $1 .5 million additional monies above the 5 per­
cent general salary increase and the $36 per year in­
crements for years of service. However, the Regents 
already have ear-marked $400,000 of this amount, leav­
ing $1.1 million for which classified council is to make a 
recommendation . After a lengthy discussion a motion 
was made to recommend that entry level minimum 
salaries be raised only 5 percent and that continuing 
employees be given an additional one-half of one per­
cent for each three years of service in West Virginia 
pub I ic higher education, covering years three through 18 

Staff council positions 
filled in May 16 voting 

Representatives to the Classified Staff Council were 
elected in voting May 16, according to Sherri Noble. 

Also, in April 15 voting, Kenneth Reffeitt was elected 
as Marshall's representative to the state-wide Advisory 
Council of Classified Employees to the West Virginia 
Board of Regents and Eugene Crawford was elected as a 
member of the Marshall Institutional Board of Advisors. 

Winners of staff council positions in the May 16 cam­
pus voting were: 

School of Medicine/Nursing Division-Professional/ 
Administrative Group - Charles Gilbert and Elizabeth 
Nickell; School of Medicine/Nursing Division-Office Per­
sonnel Group - Panda Benford, Ann Henson and Peggy 
Theis; 

Student Affairs Division - John Morton; Support Ser­
vices Division-Skilled Crafts/Servi ce Maintenance Group 
- Charlotte Ball, Barbara Phillips, Christine Qualls, 
Mildred Williams and Ru th Workman. 

Ms. Noble said in some divisions only enough nomina­
tions were received to fill openings so those nominated 
automatically were elected: 

Athletics Division - Donna Mohr; Financial Affairs 
Division - Nina Barrett and Gloria Rickman; Institutional 
Advancement Division - Georgia Childers; 

Support Services Division-Technical/Paraprofessional 
Group - Priscilla Kell; and Support Services Division­
Office Personnel Group - Jackie Paul 

No nominations were received for the Academic Af­
fairs Division-Professional/Administrative Group. 
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(maximum 3 percent). The motion carried and Mr. Neal 
was to present our plan to BOR executive committee 
who would make the final decision by May 24. 

3. Legislative update was presented by Mr. Neal and 
Pam Pratt of the College of Gradute Studies, legislation 
chairman. All expressed disappointment that the gover­
nor had vetoed the classified salary schedule. A copy of 
the governor's complete message explaining his veto was 
distributed. Sen. Burdette remains committed to getting 
a schedule through early in the next session to allow for 
an override of a possible veto. 

4. Summer meetings of council were planned for 
June 12, July 16, and Aug. 13 in Charleston. 

5. Paul Martinelli, West Virginia University member, 
was appointed chairman of a committee to study the 
way advisory council members are elected at each cam­
pus throughout the system. 

6. A report on Policy Bulletin 35 was made by 
George Gaumond, Shepherd College member, who 
stated that at some campuses nine-month employees 
were not given credit for a full year's service while at 
other schools they were. Each member is to report how it 
is being handled at his/her school. 

7. It was agreed to hold a 30-minute executive ses­
sion of our council before the next meeting for the elec­
tion of officers for the new year. 

8. In regard to the severe weather policy proposal by 
the Council of Presidents, Mr. Martinelli and Ken Reffeitt 
of Marshall were appointed to attempt to clarify some of 
the wording as to intent. 

9. Shift differential was discussed at length, but 
there seemed to be little interes t due to t he complex 
bookkeeping involved with employees working one shift 
while schools are open and a d ifferent hift when schools 
are closed. 

10. An agreement was reached that council see a ten­
tative appointment form before July 1 and that same be 
uniform throughout the system and that each 
employee's pay grade be listed. 

The meeting adjourned to reconvene Wednesday, 
June 12, in Charleston. 

U Council acts on titles 
In accordance with section XII of the Constitution of 

the Marshall University Faculty (The Greenbook 1983-84, 
p. 32) entitled "Procedural Amendments," University 
Council is providing the faculty with the following posi­
tion title changes within the administration: Provost to 
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Vice President of 
Business Affairs to Vice President for Financial Affairs, 
Vice President for Administration to Vice President for 
Support Services, Director of Informational Services to 
Director of University Relations, and Dean of Student Af­
fairs to Vice President for Student Affairs and Dean of 
Students. 

Submitted by Rainey Duke, Chair 
University Council 

They never missed a day ... 
Five building service workers in housing have received 

certificates for perfect attendance during the 1984 
calendar year, according to Ray Welty, director of aux­
iliary services. 

They are Clarence Martin, Laura Nance, Jerry 
Stowasser, Rachel King and Charles McKinney. Welty 
said 15 other workers were cited for missing five or less 
days due to illness. 
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